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	Zoe Henderson (NRW Board member & chairperson)

Dennis Matheson (Tenant Farmers Association)

Sara Jenkins (Menter a Busnes)

Stephen Bradley (DCWW)

Creighton Harvey (Carmarthenshire Fishermen’s Federation)

Bernard Griffiths (FUW)
Rachel Lewis-Davies (NFU Cymru)

Lorna Davis (NFU Cymru)

Dr. Stephen Marsh-Smith (Wales Environment Link)

Spencer Conlon (Welsh Government)
Helen Haider (NRW)

Marc Williams (NRW)

Matt Lowe (NRW)
Sarah Hetherington (NRW)
Andrew Chambers (WG)

Betsan John (WG)

James Dowling (WG)

Brian Pawson (NRW)

Geraint Weber (NRW)

Luke Davies (WG)
Rhianne Jones (CLA)

Jamie McCoy (AHDB)

James Ruggeri (HCC)

Kirsten Hughes (HCC)
Bob Vaughan (Sustainable Land Farming & Forest Manager, NRW) 

Rob McCall (NRW)
Ian Roderick, The Schumacher Institute

	No:
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	2. Welcome and Apologies

Zoe Henderson welcomed Ian Roderick from the Schumacher Institute to the meeting and explained that he would be making a presentation on the work he has been undertaking on the root cause analysis of agricultural pollution.
3. Agricultural Regulation Update
Spencer Morgan (WG) explained that the pre-action notification in relation to a possible Judicial Review of the Welsh Government’s decision to bring forward new agricultural regulations in relation to nutrient management has been withdrawn. Preparatory work on the implementation of the new regulations is moving ahead with a Regulatory Impact Assessment (RIA) currently being undertaken. A detailed implementation timetable is being established and a further update will be provided at the next WLMF Sub-Group meeting.
The WLMF Task & Finish Group on Regulation will be meeting on 21st March where a more detailed discussion on the implications of the new regulations will take place.

The RIA will assess all the measures within the proposed regulations and will look at the implications for the loss of nitrates to water, climate change and air quality impacts etc.  No changes to the scope of impact assessment are proposed at this stage.  It is envisaged that the RIA will be completed by early summer. Costs to the agricultural industry are also being considered as part of the RIA.  
The Minister has confirmed that the development of the new agricultural regulations will be subject to the consideration of the available evidence and the findings of the RIA.  NFU Cymru are working to ensure the available evidence is provided to the Minister. WG representatives were asked whether WLMF Sub-Group members should also be submitting evidence as part of this process. It was agreed that they should do so.
AP1: Circulate RIA specification to WLMF Sub-Group members (Andrew Chambers, WG)
AP2: Ensure all papers for the WLMF Task & Finish Group on Regulation are circulated in advance of the meeting on 21st March (Andrew Chambers, WG)

AP3: Submit available evidence to WG as part of the process of developing the new agricultural regulations (All) 

4. Farming Connect Agri-Pollution Delivery Programme
Sara Jenkins (Menter-a-Busnes) confirmed that Farming Connect have now completed the delivery of the latest round of Sustainable Farming Roadshows which have been used to signpost farmers to the Sustainable Production Grant (SPG). The nine roadshows which took place in January and February were well attended despite this being the second round of SPG themed events. The key messages from the WLMF Sub-Group were relayed to farmers via the video that Farming Connect produced on behalf of the Group together with a combination of short talks by expert speakers and a farmer case study.  Ian Roderick from the Schumacher Institute attended the Dulais and Crychiau Agrisgôp groups as part of his work on the Root Cause Analysis project.

Soil/grassland and infrastructure/building design clinics are also being promoted. Six clinics are being offered in total beginning on 26th March and the demand for places has been high. Farmers are being offered 5 free soil samples via Farming Connect and 700 enquiries have already been received regarding this service. It may no longer be possible to make best use of the soil testing as many farmers have already applied fertiliser, but consultation sessions can still be offered.  
Advisors prepare reports for all of the farmers they visit, and Farming Connect may be able to provide some summary information in relation to this. Farming Connect are also monitoring the capacity of the available private sector advisors to ensure they can manage the demand. Several advisors have been booked for the summer as part of ensuring that Farming Connect has sufficient capacity to undertake the work required.
A discussion took place on the best model for delivering advice to farmers in Wales. Sub-Group members were concerned to ensure a consistent approach across all agricultural advisors. Discussion also took place on whether it was best for someone from NRW to visit a farm in the first instance or for an environmental NGO to carry out the initial visit. Sub-Group members were reminded that the Scottish Environmental Protection Agency (SEPA) undertake visits using warranted officers but do not take any enforcement action upon their initial visit.  NFU Cymru confirmed that they were willing to work with advisors within a regulatory context. The CFF stated that they knew of cases where farmers were nervous about receiving a visit from a regulatory advisor.  It was agreed that all types of advisors are needed as part of bringing about the necessary improvements within the farming sector.  
It was agreed that competent advisors and consistent messages are essential for delivering the desired outcomes. Concerns were raised over the risk that some farmers will be provided with advice that may contradict that already received from another advisor. The use of competency frameworks to underpin the provision of advice work was highlighted along with the need for those organisations undertaking this work to meet regularly to ensure consistency. NFU Cymru highlighted that their Water Quality Task and Finish Group was looking at the issue of advisory work and how to ensure the alignment of all those involved.  The catchment map developed by the WLMF sub-group can be used to identify which organisations are undertaking advice work and where. It was suggested that all advisors should undertake the BASIS Soil and Water Management training as a first step in establishing competency.
NFU Cymru highlighted that although some farmers may be outside of the sphere of Farming Connect, they may be seeking advice via other avenues about reducing agricultural pollution. For example, from feed advisors. The importance of ensuring that farmers are receiving the correct advice in these kinds of situations was emphasised.
AP4: Draft case studies on the work that the Agrisgôp groups are doing to reduce the risk of agricultural pollution (Sara Jenkins, Menter a Busnes)
AP5: Provide a summary of the advice work undertaken by Farming Connect advisors (Sara Jenkins, Menter as Busnes)
AP6: Circulate report regarding advisory capacity to WLMF Sub-Group (Stephen Marsh-Smith, WEL)

AP7: Provide feedback to Sara Jenkins on advisors undertaking work on behalf of Farming Connect (All)
AP8: Prepare a proposal describing how existing advisory services across Wales could be better aligned to ensure consistency (Matt Lowe, NRW/Lorna Davis, NFU Cymru/Sara Jenkins, Menter a Busnes/Stephen Marsh-Smith, WEL)

AP9: Ensure a discussion on the provision of consistent advice forms part of the agenda at the next Sub-Group meeting (Helen Haider, NRW)

5. Farming Connect Targeted Advice: 2nd Tranche Catchments
Geraint Weber (NRW) explained that a list of catchments within which additional targeted advice can be delivered has now been drafted. Twenty-nine further catchments have been identified although more work is needed to finalise the list. Local NRW staff have been asked to nominate catchments and provide comments on the first round of targeted catchment work to take forward into this second round. Welsh Water have also fed into the process of drafting the list of catchments. There have been some good outcomes from the first round of the targeted campaign such as the formation of farmer-led Agrisgôp groups coupled with the number of farmers taking up the various offers available from Farming Connect.

Consistent messages need to be provided to farmers over the long term and it will be important to ensure there is no stepping back from the first round of catchments. There have been some improvements in the way that local NRW staff are now liaising with Farming Connect. For example, staff from all of the NRW areas are now attending the relevant Farming Connect Hwb meetings. The value of an NRW presence at the individual targeted events was also highlighted. An agreed approach needs to be developed locally to determine what is needed within each catchment to achieve the best outcome. These discussions need to take place before any work is carried out on the catchments. The current plan is for most catchments to have a workshop but if this is not the best approach then other engagement methods will be used.
A finalised list of the second tranche of targeted catchments will be available within the next two weeks. Some further work is needed to check the nominated catchments for other advice activity so as to avoid duplication. Questions were asked as to why some catchments which were at ‘Good Ecological Status’ (GES) under the Water Framework Directive (WFD) were on the list.  The driver in this situation could be to ensure no deterioration of the catchment. Sub-group members highlighted the need to be clear about the baseline status of waterbodies and why they are part of the second tranche. Being clear about the drivers will enable the delivery of a clear message to farmers about why a particular catchment is being targeted. For example, environmental damage may be caused by point source incidents, but this may not be picked up by WFD monitoring. 
NRW officers previously wrote to farmers within targeted waterbodies regarding the status of the relevant catchments before Farming Connect then followed this up with an invitation to an on-farm event. This method worked well and will be used again.  
AP10: Finalise list of 2nd tranche catchments and circulate to sub-group (Geraint Weber, NRW)
AP11: Provide list of number of farms within the 2nd tranche waterbodies to Farming Connect (Geraint Weber, NRW)

6. NRW Dairy Project Update
Matt Lowe (NRW) provided an update on the dairy project. It was noted that positive feedback regarding the work of the new dairy project officers had been received from Steven James of NFU Cymru.  The new officers have now been in post for 6 months and their work has complemented that of the Farming Connect advisors. Around 300 farm visits have now been undertaken with a target of 350 visits to be met by the end of March 2019. Officers are now focussing on completing individual farm reports and recording the data gathered during each of the visits. The majority of the recording work will be completed by the end of March. A presentation on the dairy project will be provided as part of the WLMF Sub-Group meeting on 10th April.  
Establishing a target for the number of initial visits to be completed each year and complementing these with follow up visits would do more to achieve the desired outcomes. All of the project officers are contracted until the end of July 2019, but additional funding is being sought to keep them in post until 2021. NRW will shortly be meeting with WG in order to discuss the follow up work now emerging from the project.
Sub-group members pointed out that farmers often don’t have the time to undertake improvement works themselves. In this context, it was confirmed that NRW are unable to recommend specific contractors to farmers. Some of the dairy officers are now being contacted by farmers who are looking for more general advice on issues other than pollution risk management. This shows that a good level of trust is now starting to develop.

It was confirmed that information on tenancy status is now being recorded as part of the farm visits.  In addition, the data gathered during the visits will be useful in terms of highlighting issues with slurry storage capacity and storage suitability across Wales.  
AP12: Ensure sufficient time is available under the Dairy Project item during the WLMF sub-group meeting on 10th April (Helen Haider, NRW)
AP13:  Contact Matt Lowe of NRW regarding additional information in relation to tenancy and what other parameters should be included in the database (NFU Cymru)
7. Voluntary Approach to Nutrient Management Update
Lorna Davis of NFU Cymru explained how she had been raising awareness of the Voluntary Approach amongst farmers across Wales. Farmers are looking for more information on the proposed new agricultural regulations rather than considering how best to achieve Earned Recognition so there are challenges ahead for the project. 
A recent meeting of NFU Cymru’s Water Quality Task & Finish group considered the challenges that have been identified and how these could impact upon the Voluntary Approach. A pathway for developing a farmer led assurance scheme is currently being reviewed by the Task & Finish group and will also be discussed during the next meeting of the Steering Group for the Farmer-led Voluntary Approach on 13th March.    

A written update summarising progress under all of the work packages within the Voluntary Approach project was circulated to those members present at the meeting. NFU Cymru have been reviewing the guidance currently available on voluntary assurance schemes and are organising a workshop as part of the next Steering Group meeting. The aim is to develop a consensus around guidance and develop a co-produced draft guidance document that can be signed off by the WLMF Sub-Group.  The guidance can then be used by potential operators to develop assurance scheme proposals in line with the farmer-led approach.

An assessment of the available data and arrangements for sharing this within NRW, Welsh Water, NFU and Farming Connect is now being undertaken. It was felt by these organisations that the current visibility of drivers and opportunities needs to be consolidated.  A farmer friendly publicly available data display system is being developed to engage and inform farmers by providing details of catchment performance and the risks associated with different farming systems.  NFU Cymru are awaiting feedback from NRW as to whether funding will be available to help develop this system.
Work is underway to see if will be possible to support a contractor to undertake Continuous Professional Development (CPD) to ensure they’re working to currently accepted standards.  LANTRA are also involved in developing a suitable CPD package for contractors.  
A desktop study has been undertaken to review existing guidance on Earned Recognition, assurance schemes and water standards. The intention is to prepare a paper outlining the principles underpinning a water standard based on existing EU guidance for Voluntary Initiatives.  

A Nutrient Management Planning (NMP) trial is being planned. This will involve working with an Agrisgôp group and encouraging them to build on their existing soil sampling and infrastructure work. 

A one-page summary of guidance on nutrient applications was shared with WLMF Sub-Group members. This is intended as a good practice advice page for farmers based on the current Code of Good Agricultural Practise (CoGAP). NFU Cymru would like the WLMF Sub-Group to approve the guidance page so it can be published via their regular communications routes.  Sara Jenkins offered to circulate the final version of the guidance note to their members via the existing mailing routes within Farming Connect. The draft guidance note is currently with NFU technical staff for review. 
Some sub-group members pointed out that farmers are still undertaking slurry spreading during unsuitable weather conditions. The importance of the using the correct messages in relation informing farmers about good spreading practises was highlighted. It was agreed that a standard sentence, indicating who is involved, should be used on documents published by the Voluntary Approach project.
The need for farmers to consider using the most appropriate spreading machinery was raised.  The CFF are aware of a local contractor who had recently purchased a splash plate spreader.  A question was asked as to whether it was possible for contractors to have a range of types of equipment.  It was agreed that a slurry spreading contractor should be invited to a future WLMF Sub-Group meeting to discuss these kinds of issues.  
NFU Cymru are planning a day event to cover slurry spreading by contractors. In addition, one contractor has recently contacted the WLMF sub-group in respect of the impact that the new agricultural regulations on nutrient management may have on their business. The contractor has developed their own proposal for what could be considered as good slurry spreading practise. Farming Connect suggested that LANTRA could also be invited to attend a future WLMF Sub-Group meeting.
AP14: Circulate all documents provided as part of NFU Cymru’s update on the Voluntary Approach to WLMF Sub-Group members (Helen Haider, NRW)
AP15: Circulate draft summary advice on nutrient application to WLMF Sub-Group (Lorna Davis, NFU Cymru)

AP16: Provide comments to NFU Cymru on draft summary advice on nutrient applications (All)

AP17: Prepare standard sentence to appear on all Voluntary Initiative publications (Brian Pawson, NRW & Lorna Davies/Rachel Lewis- Davies, NFU Cymru)

AP18: Invite contractor to attend a future WLMF Sub-Group meeting (Andrew Chambers, WG/Helen Haider/Marc Williams, NRW)
AP19: Invite LANTRA to attend future WLMF Sub-Group meeting alongside relevant contractors (Helen Haider/Marc Williams, NRW)

8. Update on WLMF Action Plan
The latest version of the draft Action Plan (now renamed a Progress Report) has not yet been circulated around the Sub-Group but the aim is to do this by the end of the week. The target is for the Progress Report to be available for publication on the NRW website by the end of March.  It was noted that there have now been 220 viewings of the WLMF Sub-Group landing page on the NRW internet and the Interim Report on Agricultural Pollution has been downloaded on 76 different occasions. 
9. Agricultural Pollution Statistics Update
Marc Williams explained that the graph shown at a previous meeting (cumulative sum of incidents by year compared to total annual rainfall) cannot be used as all agricultural pollution data was considered rather than just field data. Further work with NRW’s statistician will be undertaken to aid interpretation of the existing data. An updated graph showing total numbers of agricultural incidents from 2001-2018 was shown to the group. Further work is needed to establish whether there is any correlation between the incident data and levels of rainfall.  Due to the variation in rainfall across Wales, data from only one geographic area will be used to establish whether there is any correlation between rainfall and the incident data. It was agreed that some additional explanation is needed to accompany the graph and it would be helpful to compare the agricultural data with the situation in other sectors.  
It is difficult to assess why there has been an increase in pollution incidents in certain years as this could be due to higher reporting rates, increased rainfall etc. It is only recently that NRW has started recording self-reported incidents on its incident recording system. The benefits of looking at incident data over a longer time period were highlighted as this gives a clearer picture of long term trends. It was noted that the incident graph for England mirrors the patterns within the Welsh incident graph.  

A graph was shown of the Category 1 & 2 (significant pollution events) and the Category 3 & 4 (minor pollution events or those with no impact).  The former graph indicated that there has been a fairly consistent number of Category 1 & 2 incidents over time. In addition, the method of recording pollution incidents changed in 2005 and again in 2013. As part of the most recent change, incidents are now recorded as ‘High’ (formerly Category 1 & 2) or ‘Low’ (formerly Category 3 & 4).  
Sub-group members asked whether all calls received at the NRW incident centre get recorded. It was clarified that this is indeed the case, but that not all reported incidents are substantiated. Members also asked about the criteria under which an incident is considered to be ‘High’ category. Relevant criteria include the presence of dead fish (over a prescribed threshold) the closure of a strategically important potable surface water or groundwater abstraction as well as length of the watercourse polluted.
AP20: Add annual rainfall total for Wales to the pollution incident graph (Marc Williams, NRW)
AP21: Circulate updated graph on agri pollution incidents to the WLMF Sub-Group (Marc Williams, NRW)

AP22: Identify how many unsubstantiated agri pollution incidents have been recorded and map this onto a graph (Marc Williams, NRW)

AP23: Draft explanatory note on what happens when an incident is reported to NRW (Marc Williams, NRW)

AP24: Draft additional explanatory notes to be added to the pollution incident graph (Marc Williams, NRW)

AP25: Add additional data on how the agricultural incident data compares to other sectors (Marc Williams, NRW)
10. Arrangements for future WLMF Sub-Group Meetings
Helen Haider confirmed that regular monthly meetings have now been organised for the rest of 2019.  There is potential to visit Cemaes Bay on Anglesey and it was agreed that this should take place over the summer period. Other potential locations for site visits are currently being identified.

AP26: Arrange site visit and meeting to Cemaes Bay in July or August (Helen Haider, NRW)
11.  Minutes from the meeting on 11 February and outstanding action points from earlier meetings
The following Action Points from 11 February still need to be addressed: 
AP22: Feedback to WLMF sub-group regarding planning conference (NFU Cymru)

No feedback has been received yet from the planning conference.
AP23: Talk to NRW Planning staff about barriers to achieving outcomes (Bob Vaughan, NRW)

AP24: NRW to provide a further update regarding planning issues at the next sub-group meeting (Bob Vaughan, NRW)

A meeting with NRWs Planning, Landscape, Energy and Climate Change Manager has been arranged in March to take forward the groups concerns in relation to planning for agricultural developments.  Prior to talking to NRW colleagues, further work is needed to scope out the exact nature of the WLMF Sub-Group’s concerns regarding planning matters. Concerns have been raised about issues such as retrospective planning applications, but more detail is needed regarding the exact nature of the issues.
The need to better understand trends in water quality within those areas of Wales already designated as NVZs was raised by some sub-group members. It was confirmed that NRW looked at water quality data within existing NVZ’s (assessing both trends and thresholds) during the last NVZ review. All existing NVZ areas still need to be designated due to a lack of improvements in water quality. No NVZ locations in Wales have shown significant recovery.  In both England and Scotland some NVZ’s have been de-designated following sufficient improvements in water quality.  The next NVZ review process has been delayed pending input and discussion with WG due to the potential changes to the regulatory baseline.  
The following Action Points from 14 January still need to be addressed: 

AP1: Circulate existing note on WLMF work planning (Brian Pawson)

Bullet points summarising on the WLMF Sub-Group goals have been sent to Zoe Henderson.  These can be circulated and potentially included within the forthcoming WLMF sub-group Progress Report.  

AP36: Circulate NRW’s key messages in relation to farm plastics (Sarah Hetherington, NRW)

NRW staff have put together a guidance document regarding plastics and is with their communications team. The current issues around farm plastics and the lack of collection services are unlikely to be resolved in the short term.  

AP27: Add scoping item & update on WLMF work planning issues to a future meeting agenda (Helen Haider/Marc Williams, NRW)

AP28: Contact Helen Haider/Marc Williams with specific concerns in relation to planning and agricultural developments (All)

AP29: Add item regarding NVZ review to the agenda of a future WLMF sub-group meeting (Helen Haider/Marc Williams, NRW)

AP30: Draft narrative regarding the process of NVZ designation to share with the WLMF Sub-Group (James Dowling, WG)

AP31: Summarise NVZ trend data produced by WG for members (Geraint Weber, NRW)

AP32: Circulate existing note on WLMF work planning and include within Progress Report (Brian Pawson and Marc Williams, NRW)

AP33: Circulate guidance note on plastics to WLMF Sub-Group (Sarah Hetherington, NRW)

12. Update on relevant diary activities

Clare Pillman, Chief Executive of NRW met with Prince Charles recently at Llwynywernod. Agricultural pollution was discussed, and Prince Charles remains keen to meet with representatives of the WLMF Sub-Group. 
The meeting between the Minister and the TFA has been re-arranged with the aim of promoting the work of the WLMF Sub-Group at a forthcoming on-farm event.

AP34: Circulate letter from the Minister to the WLMF Sub-Group (Dennis Matheson, TFA)
13. AoB

Some discussion took place on an article on agricultural pollution that was recently published within Y Tir, the FUW newsletter.

AP35: Circulate article from ‘Y Tir’ to WLMF Sub-Group (Bernard Griffiths, FUW)
A request has been received from United Utilities (UU) asking if they can join the WLMF Sub-Group. It was agreed that both UU and Hafren Dyfrydwy (HD) who made a presentation at the sub-group meeting in January would be invited to join the sub-group as new members. Both UU and HD are currently involved in reducing impacts on water quality from pesticides. It was agreed that it needs to be made clear that the current focus of the WLMF Sub-Group is on tackling slurry pollution, but that it is hoped that the focus of the Groups work can be broadened in due course.

AP36: Draft invitation letters to WLMF Sub-Group for UU and HD (Helen Haider/Brian Pawson/Zoe Henderson NRW)

14. Root Cause Analysis (RCA) Discussion

Ian Roderick of the Schumacher Institute gave a presentation on the work he had undertaken to better understand the root causes of agricultural pollution.  A systems-based thinking approach has been taken to demonstrate the complexity and factors involved in agricultural pollution.  It was explained that in the absence of systems thinking we tend to look at short term solutions that exacerbate the problems longer term and promote overly-simplistic solutions e.g. eating less can stop obesity. Systems mapping takes place to give insight that can lead to change but does not give the answers.
It was explained that agricultural pollution is an example of a critical systems failure.  The systems mapping for agri pollution considered two approaches; reduction- looking to see what the components are and what’s failed and; integration – how all the components work together and what new things emerge.  The systems mapping considered the farming system across Wales and also individual farm practises.  
Ian explained the Law of Requisite Variety in that “if a system is to be stable, the number of states of its control mechanism must be greater or equal to the number of states in the system being controlled”.  Essentially, if we are trying to control 18,500 farm holdings in Wales, we’d need an equal number of control mechanisms.  To achieve this, controlling how a farm impacts upon the environment must be part of what each farm business does. 
A mind mapping exercise was undertaken to establish who is involved in agricultural pollution, including those affected by pollution, the farming industry, government etc.  Factor analysis was undertaken which took everything into account from reports, studies, interviews and observation.  

A simple model diagram was shown which represented the multiple interactions in agricultural pollution.  It was explained that the nature of any process is to produce goods but that the process produces waste directly which needs to be minimised.  The by-product also needs to be dealt with which can be costly.  Ideally, the by-product should be a valuable resource within a circular economy.  
A further reactive model was shown which displayed how media and public attention spurs the government into action to generate new or improved regulations that answers the criticism.  Although this approach can affect farmers actions, often it only influences at the symptom level.  The actions of the WLMF Sub-Group present interventions that offer a more meaningful approach. It was suggested that directional and magnitude arrows could added to the reactive model presented.

A farming practises model was shown which displayed a ‘normal’ farm practise which is conducted in a manner that is consistent with accepted standards.  Discussion took place around what the distribution of farms undertaking ‘good’ or ‘bad’ practise might look like if plotted out on a histogram.  The information gathered by the Dairy Project could be used to determine the distribution of ‘good’ and ‘bad’ farms.  
A risk register approach diagram was shown which compared probability and impact of on-farm failures demonstrating that larger, more intensive farms when poorly managed could generate a higher potential for more significant pollution impacts.  

Capability and capacity diagrams highlighted the relationship between having the time and resources to devote to continual improvements, and the competency, knowledge and understanding to control agricultural pollution. The capability to control pollution was further represented within a model indicating the factors influencing as fear of penalties, knowledge of the rules etc.  
A quadrant model was shown to explain that in the drive for efficiency we create systems that are destined to fail. The pressure to increase production and reduce costs lead to system fragility and reduces the resilience of the system, increasing the risk of failure. Sub-group members highlighted that a resilient and efficient farm is possible but may not be sustainable - this should be factored into the quadrant model shown.  

Aging infrastructure, lack of properly engineered storage units, tenancy issues, herd expansion without the necessary slurry storage capacity and a lack of understanding of the impacts of agricultural pollution are all root causes of pollution. Many of these factors can be traced back to e economic pressures.  

In order to explain the issue of agricultural pollution, it was highlighted as an example of a ‘wicked mess’.  This is where every problem interacts with other problem and is therefore part of a set of interrelated problems which are difficult to solve.
Constructing processes that fit with nature and have a long-term perspective are more likely to succeed. This will lead to a shift from a low-quality position to a high-quality position for both capacity and capability of farms to deal with pollution.  The key points to achieving success were highlighted as:

· Putting farmers at the centre of the problem

· Embedding environmental protection into farm activity

· Moving away from safety thresholds

· Developing a long-term approach of partnership with nature

· Focussing on building capacity and capability

AP37: Add directional/magnitude arrows to the reactive model (Ian Roderick, Schumacher Institute)

AP38: Submit comments regarding the RCA report to Helen Haider/Marc Williams, NRW (All)

AP39: Circulate latest version of the RCA report (Geraint Weber, NRW)
AP40: Explore the potential to undertake further RCA work via a workshop/additional session within a WLMF Sub-Group meeting (Geraint Weber, NRW)
AP41: Add the RCA project to a future WLMF Sub-Group agenda once report has been published (Helen Haider/Marc Williams, NRW)
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